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DECEMBER MEETING AND CHRISTMAS PARTY

DATE: December 5, 1970
TIME: 12:00 noon
PLACE: American Legion Hall, Sterling,

Mass. (see map, below)

This meeting is being arranged for us
by Rutld @nd Arthur Tusnbull, and“fep
that reason, is sure to be a good one.
Bring a picnic lunch; coffee will.be
available. The program will include a
business meeting, a slide showing, and
a social hour with refreshments and a
Christmas grab-bag (bring an inexpen-
sive present; couples bring two). The
Hall is Jdecatedson Schosel B%., just off
Maple St., which runs south from Mass.
Rte. #12, as indicated on the map. Art
has promised signs directing us, so
look for them. If you wish to have
dinner with the group after the meeting
let Art know, and he will arrange it

for about 5:00 pm at a local restaurant.

LARCE
S/Icpa’
R, /%
&~ T3 WORCESTER Tow |\
HaLe| |w
m, /-] 4
/AL q
SC/loeL ST % 70 —>»
A LEom/mV'STER

A

OCTOBER BULB AUCTION AND MEETING
By Henry Payne

This meeting was held at the home of
Mr. & Mrs. Henry Marshall, in Melrose,
Mass., on Oct. 3, 1970. After a greet-
ing by our hosts, a picnic lunch, and
the business meeting (reported below),
inspection of offerings began.

Material on display was of high qual-
ity and included a large package sent
by Bill Horsford of Charlotte, Vt.

This contained several different kinds
of ferns, some very rare native orchids
(Ladies Tresses, Cypripedium specta-
bile, C.acaule), Goats Beard (Arienti-
num), trillium and other wild native
plants from the hills of Vermont.

There were 1lily bulbs, of course,
good varieties, some of them rare:
Conn. hybrids, Mystic hybrids, Canadian
varieties, West Coast offerings, and
species. At the rate Black Beauty was
auctioned, every member and his neigh-

bor will soon have this hardy, beauti-
ful hybrid. There were hostas, hardy
pinks, several forms of ajuga, and
‘Merritt Cutting brought (in addition
to L. Canadense) native, wild cran-
berries, and Russett potatoes.

Ernie Stokes and Bob Haring were the
auctioneers and they did a fine job;
the final tally of sales was $323.10!

We are all most grateful to Marge
Marshall for hosting one of the most
successful auctions we have ever had.

Business Meeting. The meeting was
called to order by Pres. Thayer at 1:30
pm. The Secretary-Treasurer's reports
were read and accepted. Bob Haring re-
ported that we have returned 150 copies
of "Let's Grow Lilies" to the NALS,
leaving us with 57 on hand. The NALS
supply is zero. It was voted to urge
NALS to reprint this publication.

Pres. Thayer reported that the Worces-
ter Co. Hort. Soc. has asked our sup-
port: of thedm Tidy show; which tskes
place the week after the National Show.
(Merritt Cutting said that lilies may
be shown at any of the Worcester Hort.
shows.) It was voted to support this
show which will be a good chance to
enter Orientals. It was voted also to
hold our 1971 Annual Meeting as part
of our August meeting, rather than at
the National Show in July.

It was announced that the NALS Show
Committee (Andrew Simoni, Chairman,
Connie Thayer, James Cass, and Ernest
Stokes, so far) has been meeting to
consider the questions of accommoda-
tions, banquet site, tours, speakers,
awards, etc. The Show will be held in
Boston, at the Massachusetts Hort. Soc.
Bell. digly &<17, 1971,

EDITOR'S COMMENTS

In addition to the social aspects of
our December meeting, it is important
because it is also the meeting at
which plans for next year will be dis-
cussed and decided upon. Think about
what you would like to see the NERLG
do and make your wishes known. If you
cannot make the meeting, send your sug-
gestions to Pres. Thayer, or to our new
Program Chairman, Mrs. Edward Richard-
son, who has taken over from Ed Kelley.
And our thanks to Ed for the splendid
job he has done for us in this impor-
tant and demanding assignment.
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The Fall Bulb Sale was a great big
success, as reported elsewhere. Con-
nie Thayer writes, "For the auction,
Marge Marshall received a box of seed-
ling bulbs of ORCHID QUEEN from Oregon
Bulb Farms, courtesy Ruth Clas. They
did hof srrive in fime for the amction,
so I have confiscated space from the
vegetable garden and planted them.

Bext year! ... . As for Earl Cromasck =-

we went to dig his bulbs -- Ernie and
Eve Stokes, Ralph, Rodney and I. We
dug and dug -- he was so generous and

helped make our auction such a success."”
DUES, DUES, DUES. FHenry Payne says
the time has arrived and he will be
much gratified if you will use the con-
venient form at the bottom of page 7,
and pay your 1971 dues promptly.
Stanley Woleben has some suggestions
for rodent control, Eben Wood brings
us up to date on his experience with
L. Maritimum, there is a charming item
by Sarah M. Bucknell (reprinted by per-
mission from the MARLIN, the newsletter
of the Middle Atlantic Regional Lily
Group) on an unusual use for Stone and
Payne 1lily bulbils, and a current list-
ing of members names and addresses.

CONTROL OF FIELD MICE AND RABBITS
By Stanley Woleben

When, in 1940, I first embarked on a
lily-growing venture with some of the
species lilies, it was my misfortune
to lose many bulbs to field mice and
rabbits.

My garden was situated in an area
not far from the Rouge River that bi-
sected part of the vast acreage owned
by Henry Ford, now within the corpor-
ate limits of Dearborn, Mich. Some of
my neighbors lost many of their tulips
so a committee was formed to find a
possible solution. Officials were con-
tacted at the University of Michigan,
Michigan State, and the City of Dear-
born, plus the grounds-keeper in Dear-
born. What we eventually learned was
to use a poison bait containing strych-
nine, to which most of the home-owners
objected because of the danger to
birds, dogs, cats and other animals,
and to themselves. We all voted
against its use.

The Audubon Society was consulted
next, and a representative surveyed
the situation; but all we got was a
recommendation to bait mouse traps

with raw bacon-rind and place them in
the runways where birds could not
reach them.

" My neighbor from England was a cat
lover and raised the kittens, keeping
only one male, but all the females.
It seems that the latter are better
mousers than the male, who is too lazy.
At any rate, as soon as the females
began to hunt, a decided drop in the
mouse population was noticed.

The rabbit menace then became a lNo.
One priority.

Henry Ford often visited our new sub-
division to see how many new homes and
gardens were developed. On one of
these rambles, I asked him for advice
on how to get rid of the rabbits. Ur.
Ford raised huge quantities of soy-
beans on his vast acreage. He sug-
gested the inclusion of a few plants
in our gardens, and offered to have
one of his men bring over a selection
and plant them in strategic areas.
When this was done, adjacent to the
flower garden, the rabbits then feast-
ed on the soybeans and ignored the
lilies entirely! Rabbits are so pas-
sionately fond of soybeans that they
will eat them in preference to almost
anything else.

Another way to get rid of them, is
to fill a salt or flour shaker with
powdered aloe and dust lightly over
1lily plants, the application being re-

peated after heavy rains. Rabbits
will seldom bother any plants —-- lilies
or others —-- which have been thus

treated. Aloes are liliaceous genera
and yield a drug containing a bitter
purgative. Any drug store can supply
powdered aloe.

SEED EXCHANGE

The new chairman of the NALS Seed
Exchange is Mr. Kurt Kopitz. He re-
places Mrs. Lilye Mason, who handled
this very difficult job so well for
so many years. JSend your excess seed,
carefully cleaned and accurately
labeled, to Mr. Kopitz at 8 Crossman
Ave., Middleboro, MA 02346.



MORE ON MARITIMUM
By Eben Wood

Picking up where we left off in the
last issue, that Maritimum did bloom,
but I find that another Maritimum is
being grown by a lady who lives where
the thermometer goes down well below
zero several times in winter and stays
for days. BUT, she is growing it in
a pot in her bedroom. It hasn't bloom-
ed as yet, but lives.

The night that mine opened, there was
a deluge here and next morning, what
should have been a flower was only a
draggled bunch. From what I saw, it
seemed to be much like L. Grayi. I
brought the soaking wet mess into the
house and dried it out for a few days,
then tried to use what little pollen
nightsitie Thuel® i 1%, “i¥%r" 41
some L. Canadense flowers. From three
that T used the pollen on, I got sev-
eral good-looking seeds. Of course,
they will be Hypos, so it will be next
summer some time before I can tell if
they are really Tertile, «The Plaht
continued to grow tall until it was
three feet and held its green, fresh
looks until well into September.

I have one bulb that I shall watch
closer than any other I ever grew. It
was from a flower on BLACK BEAUTY and
pollen from COPPER KING. I repotted
it this fall and it is small, but nice
and solid and white and clean. Nothing
that I enjoy so much as doing the im-
possible. I had 19 good-looking seed
pods from many BLACK BEAUTY crosses
but only one seecd ever showed any sign
of life. It is now about the size of
your finger end, if your fingers are
not too big. It died down in mid-sum-
mec ard now it is in the frige for its
winter cold season and will come back
to the warm world, first of January if
it does not start while still in the
cold, as some do.

We have had a good season for lilies,
especially for the hybrid Auratums.
One was nine feet tall and carried 21
blooms; it grows under trees where it
has about half a day of light sun.

* * »* * * »* * * »* »* »* »* »*

A GOURMET TREAT
or
Stalking the Connecticut Hybrids
By Sally M. Bucknell

Besides weeding lilies this summer,
I have been pickling lilies. The yel-
low hybrids had so many stem bulbils
I wondered if they could be eaten.
They were bitter just raw, and, as I
was making cucumber pickles, I decided
to try to pickle some bulbils.

I soaked them in salt water over
night (14 Phep Jof Balt to Peup’ water)
then drained and rinsed them. Some I
put in hot vinegar with some sugar
(3 Tbsp. sugar to 1 cuv weak vinegar),
holding them just under »oiling for
3% minutes. This process eliminated
the bitterness and I like the pickled
lilies in tossed salad - they gave it
a nut-like flavor.

I also fixed some for freezing raw
by using tre same method I do for
peas - soaked in the salt water over-
night and blanched for two minutes,
chilled and put in containers for the
freezer. These are especially nice
in tossed salads.

Euell Gibbons [author of "Stalking
the Wild Asparagus"--Ed.] says you
eat just enough to know whether they
will poison you or not. I have eaten
plenty now and treated my friends, so
I'm sure the pickled 1lily bulbils are
all right to eat. After all, people
have subsisted on 1lily bulbs through
the ages. Why not try something new?

(Reprinted from The MARLIN, Sept.'70)

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS

Mrs. Jean Aldred, 12 Lynbrooke Ave.,
Blockhouse Bay, Auckland 7, N.Z.
Miss Helen E. Hixon, 47 Summer Ave.,
Braintree, MA 02184

Rev: *Eout ‘gonn - -Rich: "' 230 Cantral “ 2%,
East Bridgewater, MA 02333

NrlY& NMrsicgrthue BUSEnintier, BE.1,
Marjorieist,, Myetie, "CT 06355

Mrs. Edwin Thorne, 128 Round Hill Rd.
Greenwich, CT 06830

Hre el ington Wells, Jr.
16 West Cedar St., Boston, MA 02108
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MEMBERS OF THE NEW ENGLAND REGIONAI LILY GROUP

Vr. & Mrs. Fred Abbey, North Ferrisburg, VT 05473

Vrs. Jean Aldred, 12 Lynnbrook Ave., Blockhouse Bay, Auckland, 7, N.Z.
Nrs. Merton B. Allaa, Terrace Apts. West, Woodbury, CT 06798

Mrs. August F. Ammann, 313 South Ave., Weston, MA 02193

Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Arnold, Irene Ave., Pinehurst, MA 01866

Mrs. C. A. Bahret, 15 Germantown Rd., Danbury, CT 06812
Miss Isabelle M. Bain, 11 Riley St., Worcester, MA 01610
Mrs. Wallace J. Balla, 189 Taconic Rd., Greenwich, CT 06830
Mrs. Raymond Barbera, 6 Lake Way, Shrewsbury, i 01545

Mr. Andrew Bel] S 28 -teThre OT0, Wateriithy, PG EMG

Nr. Royall *W. ‘Bemis; 48 Quincy ‘9t. ,'""Holbroolk,” MAO2T43

Mr. Armand A. Benoit, 5 Congress St., Worcester, MA 01609
Mr. Henry O. Beracha, 17 Essex Rd., Bethpage, NY 11714

Mrs. James By Bingh ield,s RBbeat,Box 18,4 Ashburm; VA 22011

Mr. George C. Carabetta, Jr., 187 Oregon Rd,.,, Meriden, ' CT 06450

Mr. James Cass, 412 Huntington Ave., Hyde Park, A 02136

Mrs. J. Edwin Clas, 4 Sheppard Ave., Westmere, Albany, NY 12203

Mr. Paul M. Costello, 110 Randal Ave., West Hartford, CT 06110

Mrs. Dana G. Cratch, 410 Columbia Ave., Burlington, NC 27215

Dr. & Mrs. Raymond Crawford, 47 Norwood Ave., Hamburg, NY 14075

Mr. Earl A. Cromack, 97 Parker St., East Longmeadow, MA 01028

Mr. & NMrs. Merritt E. Cutting, 100 Mernomw Ave., So: Barres MA 01074
Mrs. Richard M. Cutts, Dondoric Farm, The Plains, VA 21171

Mrs. Vincent D'Angelo, 37 Walnut Hill Rd4., Newton Center, MA 02159
Mr. William S. Dean, East Homer, NY 13056

Dr. Charles J. DeWan, 9 Mill Rd., Westboro, MA 01581

Niss Ruth Dowden, 360 Lynn St., Malden, MA 02148

Mrs. Chester M. Dunham, Rt. 2, Box 29, Leonardtown, MD 20650

Krs. Jean Ericksen, PO Box 85, Wauchope, Saskatchewan, Canada
Mr. & Mrs. Herbert W. Ewin, 200 Park Ave., Arlington, MA 02174

Nr. James R. Farrar, 12908 Graton Rd., Sebastopol, CA 95472

Mr. John Farrell; 17 Cornwall .Bd; Norwallk, (6T 06850

Mrs. Thomas Fitzgerald, 53 Rockaway Ave., Marblehead, MA 01947
Mrs. Patrick H. Flaherty, 418 Maple Hill Ave., Newington, CT 06111
Mr. Mark Ford, Doe Valley Park, Brandenburg, KY 40108

Mrs. Irving W. Fraim, 73 Clark Lane, Waltham, MA 02154

Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Fraser, 29 Boutwell Rd., Andover, MA 01810

Mrs. Florence German, 245 Atwood Ave., Waterbury, CT 06705
Mr, John S. Grantp 34% Elm St¢y Roelty Hilly CT Q6067

Mr. Julius Hadarich, 21931 Ball Ave., Euclid, OH 44123

Mr. Don Hardgrove, 0ld Farms Rd., West Willington, CT 06279
Mr. & Mrs. Robert C. Haring, Northrop Rd., Woodbridge, CT 06525
Mrs. F. J. Hartman, 46 Climax Rd., Simsbury, CT 06101

Mrs. Richardson Harwood, 121 Walnut St., Natick, MA 01760
Dr. Frank J. Heck, Wakefield, NH 03888

Miss Helen E. Hixon, 47 Summer Ave., Braintree, MA 02184
Mr, William‘Holdenys 513 West 65th St.;“Chicago,; "1k “60621
Mr. & Mrs. William C. Horsford, Charlotte, VT 05445

Mrs. Calvin Hosmer, Jr., Brave Boat Harbor, York, ME 03909
Mr. J. Philip Howard, 1 Howard Ave., Westminster, MA 01473
Mrs. Virginia Howie, 152 Ridge St., Millis, MA 02054

Mr. Craig Ingram, 163 Harmon St., Hamden, CT 06517

Mrs. Bertha Johnson, 119 Otis St., PO Box 182,.Northboro, MA 01532
Miss Blanche Johnson, 12 Blaine Ave., Worcester, MA 01603
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J = Miss Esther Johnson, 180 Pleasant St., Paxton, MA 01612
Mr. Peter Johnson, 905 Main St., Leicester, MA 01524

K - Nrs. Samuel E. Kamerling, 18 McLellsan St., Brunswick, ME 04011
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Katan, 61 Strong Rd., West Granby, CT 06090
Mrs. John Keefer, Rt. 2, Box 96, Edmond, OK 73034
Mr. Edward J. Kelley, 663 Cooke St., Waterbury, CT 06710
Mr. & Mrs. John . King, Bight Mile Hill, Narthford, .CT 06472
Mr. Edgar L. Kline, 17495 SW Bryant Rd., Lake Grove, OR 97034
Mr. Kurt Kopitz, 8 Crossman Ave., Middleborough, MA 02346
Mr. John T. Kroenert, 349 New Meadow Rd., Barrington, RI 02806
Mr. & Mrs. Russell Kruger, Main St., West Townsend, MA 01474
Mr. George M. Kyriacou, 25 Egleston Rd., Westfield, MA 01085

L - Mr. L. G. LaPrancis, Box 784 Gpringfielkd; ‘¥T 05156
Mr. & Mrs. Norman Lamb, Whitehall Ave., Mystic, CT 06355
Mr. Harry Landahl, 667 Union Ave., Holtsville, LI, NY 11742
iiss Janis I. Langston, 1444 Tuttle Ave., Wallingford, CT 06492
Mr. Silvan Lecuwmeux, 301.Es State St., Corunna, NI 48817
Mr. Carter Lee, 15 Prospect Ave., Wollaston, MA 02170
Mr. & Mrs. W. T. Lewis, 7 Ayer Rd., Wellesley, MA 02181
Mr. John H. Lundgren, 34 Buckeye Rd., Glen Cove NY 11542
Mr. & Mrs. Seabury . A. Lyon, Jr., Codfish Hill-Rd., Bethel, CT.056801

M - Mrs. Henry F. Marshall, 1166 Franklin St., Melrose, MA 02176
Mrs. R. W. Mason, 24 Gurley Rd., East Lyme, CT 06333
Mr. Joseph A. Mattas, 2502 Park Ave., Riverside, IL 60546
Mr. William McLaughlin, .Stillman's Hill, Southington, CT 06489
Prof. Gustave A. L. Mehlquist, Bundy Lane, Storrs, CT 06268
Mr. H. E. Mersereau, 3470 Goddard Rd., Toledo, OH 43606
Mrs. Robert C. Milton, 655 Salisbury St., Worcester, MA 01609
Mrs. Norma Mochau, 11 Forest Ave., Shrewsbury, MA 01545
Mr. &'Mrs, Richard Nonetfe, 137 Wilacn Si,., Speticer, MA 019562
Mr. Robert F. Mooney, 24555 Lake Shore Blvd., Euclid, OH 44123
Mr. & Mrs. Milton S. Mulloy, 90 Pierpont Rd., Waterbury, CT 06705
Mrs. Floyd Mumford, Box 4, Kuna, ID 83634

N - Mr. & Mrs. Harold Nash, PO :Box"314, Quaker ‘Hill, CT 06375
Mr. & Mrs. Forrest Nason, 36 Creeper Hill Rd., No. Grafton, MA 01536
Nr. & NMrs. Robert W. Nelson, 23 Lynweod Dr., Wolcott, CT 06716 ‘
Mrs. Kirk Norton, 4918 Linden Ave., No., Seattle, WA 98103

0 - Mr. & Mrs. James Odell, 63 Forest St., Wellesley Hills, MA 02181
Mr. Arthur J. 0'Mara, 9 Canal St., Millbury, MA 01527
Oregon Bulb Farm, Box 529, Gresham, OR 97030
Mrs. John C. Ouhl, ‘Rt. 2; Box‘3, ‘Arlington, "VT 05250

P - Mr. & Nrs. F. Henry Payne, 533 Piedmont St., Waterbury, CT 06706
Mr. & Mrs. Philip Payne, 517 Piedmont St., Waterbury, CT 06706
Mrs. Arlene Peck, Eagle Peak Rd., Pascoag, RI 02859
Mr. Harrison -Peters, 11704 West Ridge Rd., Elyria, OH 44035
Mr. A. J. Porter, Honeywood Nursery, Parkside, Saskatchewan, Canada
Miss Alice E. Pottinger, Rt. 1, -Bex'142, Feru, "FIi"61354

R - NMrs. Alfred E. Rand, 42 Stagecoach Rd., Leominster, MA 01453
Dr. & Mrs. Robert G. Reynolds, 180 West Ledge Rd., West Simsbury, CT 06092
Nr. Burton H. Rice, 18 Dorothy Ave., No. Wilmington, MA 01887
Rev. Paul John Rich, 234 Central St., East Bridgewater, MA 02333
Mr. & Mrs. Edward Rlchardson, 62 Malden Hill R4., W. Boylston, MA 01583
Mrs. Clarence Richmond, 47 Bailey Rd., Arlington, MA 02174
Mr. Harold W. Rinear, Rt 2, Hanover, MA 02339

S - Mr. & Mrs. S. Parkman Shaw, 255 Conant Rd., Weston, MA 02193
Mre. Joseph W,-Silva, «Pocte HIT] ‘Rd ¢y Nordhrord, «CP 06472 "
Mr. & Mrs. Andrew Simoni, 216 Clapboardtree St., Westwood, MA 02090
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Mrs. Margaret C. Sperling, 868 So. Main St., Mannsville, NY 13661
Mr. & Mrs. Arthur O. Spinner, Rt. 1, Marjorie St., Mystic, CT 06355
Mrs. Howard Stamberger, Rt. 2, Box 46, ILa Moilles IE K1330
Mrs. Kenneth Stanton, 30 Stark Rd., Worcester, MA 01612
Mr. & Mrs. Ernest Stokes, 44 Circle Rd., Lexington, M& 02173
Mr. David M. Stone, 61 Chasse St., Wolcott, CT 06716
Mr. Robert Stuart, Box 88, Stratham, NH 03885
Mr. M. Joseph Sullivan, 76 Van Zandt Ave., Newport, RI 02840
Col. C. M. Swezey, 54 Egypt Lane, East garpton, LI, NY 11937

Nr. George Taloumis, 221 Lafayette St., Salem, NMA 01970
Mr. & Mrs. William Tarr, Totoket Rd., Northiford, CT 06472
NMrs. Luecien B, Taylor, Farm St., Dover, MA 02030

Mrs. Ralph Thayer, So. Shaker Rd., Harvard, MA 01451

Mrs. Edwin Thorne, 128 Round Hill Rd., (eeenwich, CT 06830

Mr. Joseph A. Tiffin, 45 Livingston Rd., Scarborough 711, Ontario, Canada

Mr. John R. Tinklepaugh, Box 458, Hancock, NY 13783
Mr. & Mrs. Arthur Turnbull, Box 38, Sterling, MA 01564

Nr. & Mrs. Asline Ward, 26 Whiting Rd., Wellesley Hills, MA 02181

Mrs. Wellington Wells, Jr., 16 West Cedar 5t., Boston, MA 02108

Miss Cynthia Wesson, Cotuit, MA 02635

Mrs. Kate Wheelan, Topline Farm, Bridgewater, CT 06752

Mrs. Everett Wickwire, 52 Franklin 3t., West Boylston, MA 01583

Mr. Wallace Windus, 1437 Bryant Lane, Meadowbrook, PA 19046

Mr. Stanley H. Woleben, 7350 Inkster Rd., Dearborn Heights, MI 48127
Mrs. Christy Wonsewicz, 52 Colonial St., Himwood, CT 06110

Nr. Eben Wood, Green Gold Gardens, Box 221, Eastham, MA 02642

Mr. Leslie Woodriff, PFairyland Lily Gardens, Box 222, Harbor, OR 97415

Mr. Herman Young, Perkinsville, VT 05151

(If your name or address, including zip code, is incorrectly
listed, or missing, please notify the Editor immediately.)

TO

VMr. F. Henry Payne, Treasurer

New England Regional Lily Group

533 Piedmont Street

Waterbury, CT 06706 Date

I enclose herewith $2.00 ($3.00 for a family membership) for my
1971 membership in the New England Regional Lily Group.

Name

Street

City State Zip
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BULLETIN

90 Pierpont Road
Waterbury, CT 06705

Hr. T. Ross Martin, Ed.

NEWSLETTER, Ontario Reg.
fily Society

Box 51

Binbrook, Ontario, Canada
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